














































































































Our Ref: HP/CW
Date: 12 July 2018

Please ask for: Christine Williams
Direct Line: 01922 652089

Dear Colleagues

Black Country Core Strategy Review
Duty to Co-operate: Strategic Housing Issues

As you will be aware the Black Country Authorities have commenced a review of our
joint Core Strategy. As a key part of this review we completed our Issues and 
Options consultation in September 2017. This included a call for sites. We are 
currently in the process of reviewing the responses to consultation and are 
progressing various other work in connection with the review. This includes a 
number of key pieces of evidence including the second stage of our EDNA, and 
finalising an Urban Capacity Report.

We are keen to continue to work with neighbouring Authorities, including yours, on 
strategic matters – you may recall our most recent Duty to Co Operate meeting in 
February 2018 when we took the opportunity to update neighbouring LAs and to ask 
how you would like to continue to work with us on key strategic planning matters.

The purpose of this letter is to raise the issue of housing need across the Black 
Country – and how these can be met. You may be aware that we have allocated a 
significant number of sites for both housing and employment development through 
current local plan documents. We intend to update this work as part of the current 
review where this may be necessary.

Our most recent housing evidence sets out our housing need (up to 2036) – and 
whilst we acknowledge this might change as a result of updated government policy 
(which is anticipated to slightly increase our current OAN) we know that we cannot 
accommodate all our identified needs within the urban area of the Black Country. 
This view is supported by our current work reviewing the urban capacity of the Black 
Country (see latest urban capacity report - May 2018 
http://blackcountrycorestrategy.dudley.gov.uk/t2/) and the recently published 
Birmingham and Black Country HMA study. Even by increasing densities and looking 
to other sources of urban land supply, we still cannot accommodate all our housing 
and employment needs within the urban area.

Current estimates are that we may have a shortfall in the region of 22,000 dwellings 
and 300 ha of employment land. However our review is focussing on continuing a 
brownfield first approach, building on the success of the current strategy, and we will 
continue to make every endeavour to accommodate as much of our need as 
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possible in our urban areas before considering other locations in the Black Country 
or beyond.

At this stage we would be grateful if you were able to provide an update regarding 
your strategic plan making, specifically your local plan review status. In addition, 
considering the situation faced by the Black Country, as set out above, and building 
upon the recently published Strategic Growth Study for the Greater Birmingham and 
Black Country HMA, we are asking for your Authority to consider whether it would be 
able and willing to accommodate any identified housing and employment 
development needs arising from the Black Country?  This request covers all types of 
housing need as identified in evidence.

Such a scenario may arise where your existing or emerging plan is seeking to deliver 
levels of housing or employment land in excess of local needs.  We are also keen to 
understand, in the context of plan reviews, whether any particular sites are being 
promoted that, due to their location and accessibility, could reasonably be attributed 
to meeting some of the needs of the Black Country - with an initial focus on non-
green belt locations in accordance with the existing and proposed national planning 
policy framework.

We ask that you consider this request and respond in writing to 
blackcountrycorestrategy@dudley.gov.ukwithin 2 weeks of the date of this 
letter please. We appreciate that this letter may raise difficult issues that need your 
consideration, however we would be grateful for an early response. 

We look forward to working with you on strategic matters during the course of our 
review work.

Yours sincerely

Sarah Norman
Chief Executive
Dudley Metropolitan Borough Council

Helen Paterson
Chief Executive
Walsall Metropolitan Borough Council

Jan Britton
Chief Executive
Sandwell Metropolitan Borough Council

Mark Taylor
Strategic Director
Wolverhampton City Council
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